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Over recent years, Belo Horizonte-based Cao Guimarães has developed into 
one of Brazils most prolific filmmakers. The video and photographic series 
Gambiarras, developed since 2002, consists of 40 images, mostly being 
shown for the first time. On his journeys the artist registers surprising and 
unconventional solutions, revealing original and improvised inventions that 
solve immediate domestic needs. Thus a dice adds weight to the half-
functioning brace of a record player or a toothbrush converts into a coat 
hanger. In the adjacent gallery the artist is showing Sin Peso (2006), a short 
film recorded over the roofs of a street market in Mexico City, which features a 
colorful sea of plastic tents - juxtaposed with their vendors’ announcements 
coming from the off.  
This year Bienal, entitled Como viver junto after a lecture series of Roland 
Barthes at the Collège de France in Paris in 1976/77, is also boasting a film 
program that runs in parallel to the exhibition. The series inaugurates on the 
eve of the Bienal with a preview of Guimarães‘ Andarilho. It is the second part 
in a Trilogy of Solitude that began with A Alma do Osso (2004), a film about 
the eremite Dominguinhos da Pedra, who lives alone in the caverns of Minas 
Gerais for more than forty years. The curator’s decision to include Guimarães’ 
new film Andarilho was to consciously create antitheses of the bienals theme 
of togetherness. An observation of loners on the streets of the Minas Gerais 
state, the idea for Andarilho developed during the many meditative walks 
undertaken by the artist and deals with the relation between walking and 
thinking. A film of encounters, Andarilho is exploring the movement of people 
departing from Brazil’s Northeast on highway BR101 en route to the Brazilian 
state of Minas Gerais, the regions of Montes Claros and Salinas (the land of 
Cachaça, the Brazilian Rum made of sugar cane).   
Andarilho thus introduces three characters from different states, a Baiano, 
Mineiro and Gaucho, the first of which passes through the film at various 
stages yet appears to be acting deliriously. The second protagonist, Waldinar, 
is from the southern state of Rio Grande do Sul and already walks since 25 
years through Latin America. Waldinar meets a younger fellow traveler who 
travels more consciously and in contrast to the characters introduced 
previously pushes a whole set of belongings with him – stamped ‘only god 
saves’. Andarilho culminates in an almost religious encounter of the two latter 
travelers in front of a stunning panorama. Yet Guimarães’ new film is not an 
attempt to bring light into the circumstances of survival without fixed address 
but instead explores the concepts of living alone with an emphasis on walking. 
The artist seems to be interested in the exercise of thinking, most apparent 



when he portrays the heat on the asphalt and slowly transcends into the depth 
of the universe. Similar to the photographic work Gambiarras, where the 
malfunctioning conduit and the smuggler aspect dominate the artists’ eye, the 
new film of Guimarães typifies the human being that does not submit to the 
ordinary patterns of life. At times the viewer sympathizes with the artists’ 
romantic empathy for the freedom of the travelers and the solitude of 
migration.  
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